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Minutes of the Local Government York, North Yorkshire & East Riding Housing Board

1.00pm at Rural Arts Centre Thirsk
Monday 14th December 2015
1. Attendance and Apologies for Absence

Attendance: Cllr Richard Foster, Craven DC (Chair); Sarah Hall, NYSHP; Colin Dales, Richmondshire DC; Andrew Rowe, Scarborough BC; Gary Fielding, Ryedale DC; Cllr Phillips, Hambleton DC; John Craig, ERYC; Julia Histon, York HA; Peter Morris, Barratt/DWH; Sue Walters Thompson, Hambleton DC; Cllr Ian Threlfall, Richmondshire DC; Helen Fielding, HCA; Claire Shields, NYMNPA;. Carl Bunnage, NYCC; Julian Rudd, Y, NY & ER LEP; Wyn Ashton, Craven DC; Cllr C Metcalfe, NYCC.
Apologies: Cllr L Cowling Ryedale DC; Cllr D Carr, CYC; Cllr D Peart Selby DC Alison Fisher, NYMNPA Paul Lightfoot, Broadacres HA; Madeline Bell, HBC; Tom Brittain, CYC; Simon Parkinson, Selby DC; Cllr S Fraser, ERYC; Paul Newman, Barratt/DWH.
2. Minutes of meeting held on 14th September 2015

The minutes were agreed as a true and accurate record.

3. Syrian Refugees Resettlement Update – Andrew Rowe, SBC
Andrew Rowe is leading from NY housing authorities and verbally updated the group. It has been agreed in principle that all NY LAs will participate and that the number of refugees will be approx. 200 over a 5 year period with approx. 100 in ERYC/Hull and 60 in York. Arrivals will be after Christmas - Easter at earliest but more likely June 2016.

Advice from Migration Yorkshire is that we need to work up a service model on the assumption that approx £8.5k per person will be given as LA grant - not including health or education spend. A letter has been sent from the Home Office explaining the funding arrangements. Andrew has been tasked with setting out core housing related costs. Initial thoughts are that LA costs are likely to be around £2k per household. NYCC has a framework in place to provide white goods/ furniture which will be used.
Migration Yorkshire have sent out governance arrangements guidance. They could deal with Home Office and potentially use a fee of around £3k from the grant pot. Neil Irving from NYCC has written accepting this in principle. A strategic Board will be set up comprising NYCC, partners, health etc. with a project group below that to look at practicalities.

Suggestion that there should be two partner LAs receiving refugees at a time e.g. Scarborough/Ryedale; Harrogate/Craven; Hambleton/Richmondshire. Craven and Harrogate to consider being the first areas for resettlement due to proximity to communities and services in West Yorks. If not, Selby would consider.

NYCC will lead. They are looking to employ a co-ordinator to use some of the grant funding, using an organisation to deliver the service e.g. Horton. The provider would have support workers on the ground working in the first pilot area, then moving onto the next area. Using an external provider is likely to be favoured rather than in-house as these would have the skills/language etc. NYCC offering to front fund the commissioning, acting as lead partner, if there are cash flow issues.

4. York, North Yorkshire & East Riding Housing Strategy 2015-21 – Q1&2 Monitoring Update
Sarah presented a paper setting out the detail on progress against the adoption of Local Plans, 5 year land supply. Overall there were 3,617 residential units granted planning permission and 2,060 homes completed in the first half of 2015/16, against an aim to deliver 5,400 by the end of the year (38%). This is good progress compared to annual completions at around 2,700 in 12/13 and 13/14.
Sarah highlighted that there is still work to do on the detail but that it is encouraging to be able to monitor performance at the half year point. There will be an uplift in ERYCs completion figures and there is still work to do to confirm HBCs final numbers.

Julian Rudd updated members on the progress with the four strategic housing projects funded by the Growth Deal:

· North Northallerton – On track to spend in line with allocation
· Olympia Park – Concerns over delivery and the public sector partners are looking at options, including potentially acquiring the site.

· Catterick Garrison sites – Work to start on two junctions in Jan 2016.

· Middle Deepdale – Possible funding agreement by Christmas.
In the discussion, concerns were raised about the ability to meet the Affordable Housing target on the current definition. Are we planning on including Starter Homes in the Affordable Housing figure? Several LAs are updating their Strategic Housing Market Assessments which may impact on need. Consultation has just been launched on the definition of Affordable Housing, and other elements in the Housing and Planning Bill, which LAs will be responding to.
Members also discussed the impact of changes in Affordable Housing delivery on private developers, who have been basing viability and assumptions on selling the affordable homes provided via S106 agreements to an RP at an early stage which may now change. There is a need to work closely with the HCA as LPAs can’t move away from their housing commitments in Local Plans.
A further issue is the capping of rent for RP tenants at local housing allowance levels, which may have a greater impact than the 1% rent cut, particularly in weaker markets.

Actions:

· Check whether Yorks completions included student housing

· Add each LPAs housing target to monitoring reports

· Add Help to Buy allocations for Qs 1 & 2 to the report
5. Housing Board Sub Groups Report
Rural Housing Enablers
Sarah provided a brief update.
· Completions are on track against target and a new action plan is in place.

· A new Rural Housing Enabler for ERC has been appointed.

· The RHE network is considering undertaking some work to look at the potential for Community Land Trusts.

The group discussed the impact of Starter Homes on Rural Exception Sites and the use of edge of settlement sites for Starter Homes as well as the potential for the over turning of the 10 unit ruling which is likely to be known early in the New Year. Helen confirmed that there will be £1m available for the HCA to acquire rural sites for Starter Homes.
The group considered that there may be merit in looking at the RHE funding model and how to link this to Starter Home delivery and the potential for the private sector to contribute to the programme and to consider use of commuted sums.

Homelessness

SH set out the Homelessness group monitoring for Qs1&2. The group action plan has been updated and individual Local Authorities have all adopted Homelessness Strategies. Hambleton DC have achieved the Homelessness Bronze Standard (on the way to the Gold Standard).
The Comprehensive Spending Review also had implications for homelessness services. The National Housing Federation are lobbying on this area, and there are complex issues involved.

Gypsy, Roma, Travellers and Showpeople

The Action Plan has been reviewed and shortened. Selby, York and Hambleton are reviewing their Gypsy and Traveller Accommodation Assessments due to a recent change in legislation on the definition of travellers.

Private Sector Group

A working group has been established to review the old action plan and to develop a new one in line with the strategy aims and priorities. The new draft action plan was reviewed by the full PSH Group in September and further amendments are being made prior to final sign-off. 

New Fire Safety Legislation

New safety laws for landlords came into force on 1st October 2015. The new laws make it compulsory for all landlords to fit smoke alarms in rented homes, as well as offering protection against carbon monoxide poisoning. Local Authorities are supporting the fire service by promoting details of the new requirements as well as assisting in the roll-out of free detectors to eligible landlords.

Green Deal and Better Homes Yorkshire

Local Authorities are assessing the effect that last week’s CSR will have on the various Green Deal initiatives. The Leeds City Region Better Homes Yorkshire programme continues to struggle and its achievable outcomes will now be reviewed in line with new funding streams and government expectations. 

Homes and Loans Service – loan development

All Local Authorities are working with the Homes & Loans Service and other regional LA partners to develop a new loan product to support energy efficiency and tackle fuel poverty. The new loan is expected to be available from 1st April 2016.

Action

· Circulate the Homelessness Monitoring Report to members (A copy of the presentation is available at http://www.nycyerhousing.co.uk/housing-board/housing-board-members/
Username: BoardMember Password: HousingBoard

6. Housing Market Update – Peter Morris, Barratt/DWH
The market is buoyant however the shortage of skilled labour continues – particularly bricklayers and joiners. There is increased competition in the land market in primary markets but more patchy outside this.
The market desires Local Plans to be in place and the lack of these is a frustration however, the picture on 5 year land supply is looking more favourable. Pre-commencement conditions may be impacting on delivery.

Housing Associations are not bidding on S106 units. Developers will ‘spiral out’ to commuted sums but will look at other approaches. There is an impact on cashflows if S106 units are not sold upfront. Unsure about the impact of Starter Homes and Government Policy changes/announcements. Expectation that more developers will enter the market rather than existing developers delivering more homes.
7. Right to Buy Update – Julia Histon

Julia outlined the main elements of the voluntary Right to Buy (RTB) deal for Housing Associations to members. There is encouraging news on the ability to replace stock sold through RTB. Five pilots were announced in the Comprehensive Spending Review – tenants need to have 10 year tenure eligibility, Section 106 properties are exempt (tenants would use a ‘portable discount’ to exercise their RTB in these cases) and these are approaches likely to be replicated in a national approach. Areas for consideration by members and LAs:
1. There needs to be a dialogue around RTB policies with LAs and RPs – what should be exempt

2. LAs and RPs need to work together on replacement approaches and use of portable discount, say from Affordable Rent to shared ownership (poss new, purpose built Shared Ownership)

3. Do RPs have the ability to administer this – could they buy in services from LAs?

There is a CLG/NHF working group with reps from RPs working out how the voluntary deal will work in practice and Julia will feed back as necessary.
8. Homes and Communities Agency Update – Verbal

Helen Fielding outlined HCA spend and programmes and the impact of the Comprehensive Spending Review. A package of measures has been announced to support Government ambitions around home ownership for working families and increasing the number of first-time buyers:

· 350,000 affordable homes for purchase including:

· £2.3bn towards delivering 200,000 new Starter Homes, which will be available at a 20% discount to young first time buyers. 

· Shared ownership - £4bn for 135,000 Help to Buy: Shared Ownership homes, which will allow people to buy a share and increased their share over time as they can afford to.

· A further 15,000 homes through the legacy affordable homes programmes. 

· Around 100,000 homes for affordable or intermediate rent (£1.7bn)

· Majority of 80,000 through our legacy affordable homes programme; High Value Assets and Right to Buy additions, S106, and local authorities will also deliver a mix of tenures.

· 10,000 affordable rent to buy homes so tenants can to save for a deposit while renting (£200m). 

· 8,000 new homes for vulnerable, older people and people with disabilities. The government will provide £400m for these homes. 

· The total above reaches 450,000 affordable homes, as it also includes unfunded delivery through, for example, Right to Buy additions; the HM Treasury 400,000 figure represents the government supported programme.

Starter Homes

· £2.3 billion funding package to support delivery of up to 60,000 Starter Homes towards the manifesto commitment to build 200,000 Starter Homes by 2020. 
· Up to 5,000 Starter Homes to be delivered on rural exception sites (e.g. affordable housing developments outside traditional rural village boundaries.)  
· Starter Homes will help young first time buyers under age 40 purchase a home at a 20% discount. 

· The money will be used to directly fund developers to build Starter Homes and fund the regeneration of brownfield land for their construction. 

Help to Buy: Shared Ownership 

· £4bn for 135,000 Help to Buy: Shared Ownership homes allowing people to buy a share in their home and then buy an increased share over time. 

· Funding will be available to Housing Associations, Local Authorities or the private sector to deliver these homes by 2020-21.

· New eligibility criteria will ensure homes are available to a wider group of people. 

Help to Buy: equity loan

· £7.5bn to extend the Help to Buy: equity loan scheme to 2021 – supporting the purchase of 145,000 new-build homes.  
Help to Buy ISA
· In December, the Help to Buy ISA will launch to help those saving a deposit with the Government contributing 25% of the amount saved - up to a max. of £3,000 
HCA-I Finance / Housing Delivery Funds

Short Term funding

· New £1bn (including existing £525m BFF) short term fund to 2020-21, with added flexibility to enable government to support emerging markets e.g. offsite manufacturing.
· Fund will provide loan finance for up to five years to support the delivery of 26,500 new homes to 2024-25.
· Fund will be launched in Spring 2016.
Long term funding

· £2bn fund offering long term loan funding focussed on supporting the delivery of a strong future pipeline of housing supply.

· Fund will unlock development of up to 140,000 homes on brownfield land

· Fund replaces and expands on previously announced Large Sites Infrastructure Fund (£1bn launched in April 2014) and Housing Zones (up to £200m, announced in June 2014 in the Chancellor’s Mansion House speech) loan funding programme.
· The Fund will also support the commitment on Brownfield Regeneration Fund,  with at least half the fund spent on brownfield projects, and provide flexibility to move between different types of schemes and to offer funding that is tailored to specific needs.
Estate Regeneration

· Existing £150m programme will deliver 3,000 net new homes by 2029. Additional £147m to run a series of demonstration projects to deliver at least 3,000 further homes. Sits outside long terms and short term funds.

· The programme is based on government loans which will be paid back over the life of each project, as they come to fruition.

· Hope is that these projects will kick off a new self-sustaining market in estate regeneration, which draws in significant further private investment. 

Public Sector Land

· Overall objective of the programme is to dispose of surplus public sector land with capacity for at least 160,000 homes. 

· The programme is funded by the HCA’s Single Land Programme, which includes spending on other HCA land, and historic commitments.

· The Single Land Programme will fund: 

· Investment in HCA’s existing portfolio to bring to market land with capacity for 27,500 units (2016-2020) (the remaining 8,500 of DCLG’s target will be delivered in the current financial year
· Investment in surplus sites that transfer from Other Government Departments for disposal, with capacity to deliver up to 30,000 homes
· Investment in HCA’s employment land, including Enterprise Zones, to deliver 430,000sqm of employment floor space. 

· The Single Land Programme is funded by the re-cycling receipts from sales of HCA’s existing assets.

Revenue Savings

The Department has agreed 29% reduction to its overall resource budget. This will comprise of a 30% reduction in administration budgets, including 20% reduction in the core department’s pay bill. No decisions will be made on individual arms-length body budgets until January.
9. Section 106 agreement Task and Finish Group – Sarah Hall
Sarah updated members on the work of the task and finish group set up to look at reducing the time between permission and completion. Although the group made good initial progress, it had been difficult to secure sign up from private developers. City of York have developed a new approach and Sarah will investigate this and feedback. There are potential changes to legislation so this may not be the right time to approach this in any case. The Home Builders Federation are also looking at this issue nationally.

Action: Sarah to meet with CYC and understand their approach.
10. AOB

None
11. Date and time of Next Meeting

Monday 14th February 1pm at Rural Arts Centre, Thirsk preceded by a meeting of the YNYER Housing Forum at 10 am. (subsequently cancelled)
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